MINUTES

INDIAN LAKE BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING
NOVEMBER 14, 2007

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council was held on November 14, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.
THOSE PRESENT:



THOSE ABSENT:
Terry L. St. Clair, Council President

 Bryan Bozovich

Michael D. Miscoe





Charles McCauley
P. Scott Moore





John Walters
Patricia Dewar

Barry S. Lichty, Mayor

Matthew Melvin, Solicitor

Theresa L. Weyant, Borough Manager
Harry Huzsek, Superintendent

Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer

Visitors – Robert Pyle, Carl Chapman, Ronald Petrina, Val McClatchey, Robert Marhefka, Robert Vogel, Richard Stern, Ronald Sieling, Robert Hanson, James, Brant, Albert Diehl, Veil Schiffhauer, Tiffany Wright, James Lyons, Charles Fox, and George Tarrazi.
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 P.M. by Terry L. St. Clair, Council President.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

 1.
Approve the Minutes of the Meetings held on August 29th and September 12, 2007 – St. Clair asked for additions and/or corrections.  There being none, Walters moved and Dewar seconded to approve the minutes as submitted.  All ayes, motion carried.


At this time, Manager wants to read into the minutes that on October 24, 2007, she sent an e-mail to all Council members stating that the Planning Commission had requested that Attorney Rullo attend their meeting on November 12, 2007 to discuss some legal questions that arose at their last meeting.  Manager requested a vote from Council authorizing Attorney Rullo to attend the meeting and to cover his expenditure.  The vote was 5 ayes and 1 naye.  Manager noted that Mr. McCauley was out of town and did not vote.  Miscoe questioned who the naye vote was from?  Manager reported that it was from Mr. Moore.  Moore stated that he thought there was a conflict of interest for him to represent that position and that is why he voted naye.
 2.
Financial Reports – Manager reviewed the Income & Expense Report, the Budget Report and the List of Bills for October 31, 2007.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Borough’s Financial Reports as presented.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

Manager reviewed the Water Works Income & Expense Report and the List of Bills for October 31, 2007.   Miscoe made a motion to approve the Water Work’s Financial Reports as presented.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Manager reviewed the Sewer Plant Financial Reports and the List of Bills for October 31, 2007.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Sewer Plant Financial Reports as presented.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


Manager reviewed the Summary of Account Balance Report for October 31, 2007.  Miscoe made a motion to approve the Summary of Account Balance Report for October 31, 2007.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
3.
Welcome Visitors - Robert Pyle, Carl Chapman, Ronald Petrina, Val McClatchey, Robert Marhefka, Robert Vogel, Richard Stern, Ronald Sieling, Robert Hanson, James, Brant, Albert Diehl, Veil Schiffhauer, Tiffany Wright, James Lyons, Charles Fox, and George Tarrazi.

4.
Public Comment:


A.
Robert Pyle – Mr. Pyle understands that there is a Service Corporation Board of Directors Meeting scheduled for Friday, November 16th to discuss doing a lot assessment to each property owner to help finance the dam remediation project.  I am totally against this.  I won’t be paying the Service Corporation Fee and the Service Corporation can charge me $1,000.00 for my lot whenever I sell my property just like they do PBS Coals, Inc.
   
Miscoe noted that Richard Stern, President of the Indian Lake Service Corporation sent an e-mail to him requesting his attendance at their board meeting to discuss this special assessment.  Barry Lichty, Patricia Dewar and himself will be attending and we will provide the preliminary cost estimates and we will also provide the preliminary information on the bond issue and the preliminary cost projections which show the estimates regarding how the bond may be structured.  Borough Council will not be involved with making any recommendations as to what the Service Corporation should do.  They are a separate and independent body and their board can make their own decisions.
B.
Albert Diehl – Mr. Diehl is against having any news media involved with the hiking and biking trail ribbon cutting ceremonies.  The Borough should not make it known to the public.



Mayor Lichty reported that the final inspection is scheduled for Monday, November 19th.

5.
Correspondence: 


A.
Sandra Upor-Withdrawing Appeal to Zoning Hearing Board and Requesting the Return of Her Check – Ms. Upor is requesting that the Borough return her check in the amount of $750.00 for the fee for the appeal to the Zoning Hearing Board.  Since no new building permits can be acted upon and any construction must be halted immediately due to the pending litigation she is withdrawing her building permit application and she is also withdrawing her appeal.  Miscoe asked if the Borough has incurred any costs associated with her appeal?  Manager stated that no action has been taken on this matter due to the fact that she waiver the 60 day hearing requirement and requested a postponement of the proceedings until a future date that would be mutually agreeable.


Miscoe made a motion to return her check since no costs have been incurred by the Borough.  McCauley seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

B.
Clear Air Council-Wind Energy – Clean Air Council has a long history of promoting non-polluting sources of energy in Pennsylvania.  The Borough has been identified as one that may be appropriate for the sitting of wind energy.  The Council would appreciate the opportunity to speak with the Council about the advantages of wind energy and the new technology and concerns the Borough may have as a community.  

C.
Fike,Cascio & Boose-Request to Transfer Sewage Permit – David and Catherine Campsey have purchased Ithaca 3 and Ithaca 5 from Eric Murr.  A copy of the Deed was enclosed, which showed that the required language was included which states that these lots shall remain one lot and that neither lot may be conveyed separate and apart from the other.  Attorney Bittner is requesting approval to transfer the existing sewage permit from Eric  Murr to David and Catherine Campsey.  A check in the amount of  $225.00 was remitted to cover the permit transfer fee.
  
After a  review of the deed, Miscoe made a motion to authorize the Borough Manager to send a letter to Jerry Mostoller, Sewage Enforcement Officer for the Borough, stating that these lots shall remain one lot and that neither lot may be conveyed separate and apart from the other and all requirements of the Borough have been met and if everything else is in order, the sewage permit can be transferred from Eric Murr to David and Catherine Campsey.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

D.
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania-Liquid Fuels Tax Refund Review – On September 6, 2007, a financial consulting review of the Borough’s Liquid Fuels Tax Fund.  This review was performed to verify that the Borough maintained and followed proper Liquid Fuels Funds procedures.  The analysis of the records disclosed that the Borough’s Liquid Fuels Tax Fund balance and the equipment balance as of December 31, 2006 were correct.

E.
Rick Sferro-Approval to Construct Greenhouse for Septic System – Mr. Sferro is seeking approval to construct a greenhouse that will actually house & work as the septic field for a future residence at East Fairway Lot No. 12 upon final septic approval from Jerry Mostoller and after acquiring a building permit for the greenhouse.


According to the Borough’s Act 537 Plan, experimental sewage systems are approvable subject to the DEP’s approval.  Mr. Sferro will need to apply for a building permit application to construct the greenhouse and the zoning officer will evaluate the application for zoning compliance and it will either be approved or denied.
 6.
Committee Reports

A.
Finance Report:


1.
3rd Quarter Financial Review - 2007 Borough Financial Review – Miscoe made a motion to authorize the Borough Secretary to do the following budget adjustments to the General Fund and to accept the 2007 Water and Sewer Financial Reviews as presented:




1.
404.316
Borough Solicitor


$25,000.00




2.
400.340
Printing & Advertising

$  7,000.00




3.
451.887
Dam Consulting


$15,000.00




4.
410.700
Police Capital

           
 (15,000.00)




5.
430.860 Street Signs


 (  7,000.00)




6.
438.000 Highway Maintenance

 (25,000.00)



Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


2.
Advertise the Proposed 2008 Budget - Miscoe made a motion to authorize the Borough Manager to advertise the Proposed 2008 Budget.  McCauley seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.



3.
Advertise the Proposed 2008 Tax Rate Ordinance - Dewar made a motion to authorize the Borough Manager to advertise the proposed 2008 Tax Rate Ordinance for adoption at the December 12th meeting.  Miscoe seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


B.
Personnel Report:



1.
MetLife Deferred Compensation Plan – Manager informed Council that the deferred compensation plan was originally set up to process all contributions as employee contributions.  This needs to be changed to reflect what the actual employee contributions are and what the employer contributions are each month.  Dewar made a motion to authorize the Borough Manager to make the necessary changes to the Deferred Compensation Plan to separate the employer contributions from the employee contributions.  Miscoe seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

C.
Environmental Report:

1. Dam Remediation:

  
  
A.
Invoice from Marion Hill Associates, Inc. – Miscoe made a motion to authorize payment to Marion Hill Associates, in the amount of $58,829.50, for work performed on the dam remediation project through November 7, 2007.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

  
  
B
Marion Hill Associates-Approval for Additional Work – Miscoe made a motion to authorize the additional expenditure of $5,500.00 to put in an 8” French Drain.  McCauley seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.



2.
Biking Trails:
  
  
A.
Penn-Dot Invoice - Miscoe made a motion to approve the third estimate from HRI, Inc. in the amount of $212,068.71 for the construction of the Calendar’s Run Hiking and Biking Trail and to forward this invoice to PennDot for payment.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.




B.
DCNR Invoice – Miscoe made a motion to approve the second estimate from HRI, Inc. in the amount of $24,344.00 for the construction of the Trail Component Item on the Calendar’s Run Hiking and Biking Trail and to forward this invoice to DCNR for payment.  McCauley seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


D.
Sewer Report:



1.
Pine Cove Subdivision Plan – Robert Hanson informed Council that on Wednesday, November 7, 2007, Mayor Lichty and he met with the Department of Environmental Protection to discuss the denial of the Pine Cove Sewage Facilities Planning Module.  Currently, there are 3 Options available to them:



Phase 1 – Pine Cove Subdivision
· Re-zone only 2, perhaps 3, lots as residential; leave remainder CM
· Borough approve SFTF-HT concept for these residential lots plus Hanson (Fairway 67) and Chapman (Pen. 31).  5 lots max total (+CM).  $5,000 Surety per lot; $25,000 total.

· Borough takes “responsibility” for resulting “Community” Holding Tank, with DEP approval required (Planning Module and WQM Permit, or Act 537 Revision).

· Borough signs Inter-Municipal Agreement with Shade-Central City Joint Authority for TFE using previous arrangement obtained by us as framework.

· Component 2 Planning and WQM Permit, or Act 537 Plan (only) required; no discharge (NPDES) permit required.  Borough submits Planning Module and obtains permit if required, but at developer expense.

· Borough responsibility covered by contracting, vice ownership.

Phase 2 – Pine Cove Community Marine Park (Private)
· Expand Pine Cove to accommodate up to approximately 40 member docks

· Widen by 35-45 feet

· Lengthen by ~ 100 feet

· Essential for viable business plan for Private Park (CM)

· New seawalls and decking

· No re-zoning or DEP sewage approval required; NPDES Earth Disturbance Permit likely required.

Phase 3 – Pine Cove Community Marine Park Expansion
· Install new boat docks – up to 40 member docks
· Install infrastructure components (essential for viable business plan for Private Park (CM)

· Some storage lockers

· Some boat lifts

· Some covered boat houses/canopies

· Install member amenities (essential for viable business plan for Private Park (CM)

· Picnic Pavilions
· Parking

· Car

· Golf-Cart

· Golf Cart Access to ILGC

· Restroom Facilities

· Use SFTF with Holding Tank(s) – No additional DEP approval required.  (Also, could be independent CM-same as Marina; Commercial and Seasonal <800 GPD).  $10,000 Surety and done per SFTF-HT concept.

   
  
Permits will be required and obtained for all phases.  No ordinance changes required.  Zoning action not required until Phase 3.  DEP approval not required until Phase 3.  DEP approval can be in the form of Borough submitted component 2 or a revision to the Act 537 Plan.  



Council requested that Attorney Rullo contact Attorney Flower, solicitor for the Shade Central City Sewer Authority, and prepare a preliminary draft of an intermunicipal service agreement.



Robert Hanson will obtain a draft of a three-party contract agreement from EcoFlo and Premier Tech and also with the sewage pumper.  Mr. Hanson will fund the development of the intermunicipal agreement and will provide the Borough with copies of the contracts with EcoFlo/Premier Tech and the sewage hauler for their review.

  
2.
Adoption of Proposed Amendment to Ordinance No. 107 – Miscoe made a motion to adopt the proposed amendment to Ordinance No. 107 as it was presented.  Walters seconded the motion.  4 ayes, 1 naye, 1 abstention.  Motion carried.  St. Clair filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Manager.
E.
Zoning Report:


1.
October Report of Building Permits Issued – Manager provided each council member with the October Building Permit Report.


2.
Kickapoo Development Plan Revision – Miscoe stated that on Monday, November 12, 2007, the Planning Commission met and considered a proposal for an amendment to the Kickapoo Lakeside Townhouse Subdivision Plan which was previously approved by the Planning Commission and Borough Council in 2006.  
  

In lieu of recent concerns raised by an adjacent neighbor, Mr. St. Clair has proposed to re-route the main Kickapoo Court road, which will eliminate all the traffic from in front of the Takacs property and it will allow the Borough maintenance trucks to enter the Sewage Treatment Plant rather than climbing the hill in front of the Takacs property.  Mr. St. Clair is also offering to give to the Borough a turnaround easement at the beginning of Kickapoo Court to allow for sufficient room for a school bus to turn around.  This would allow the school bus to travel back South Peninsula thus eliminating the need for the school children to walk the road out to the intersection of Peninsula Drive.  The size of the Chicora Townhouse has been reduced from a four plex to a duplex, thus creating a 20 foot side yard set back instead of the minimum 10 foot set back.


This 20 unit townhouse plan is a very low density high end development plan that fits well into the current and long range growth plans for Indian Lake Borough and is an overall asset to the entire community.  The land impact is very minimal and for those concerned about the creation of additional boat licenses, you may recall that 22 boat licenses were eliminated when the Arrowhead Condominiums were remodeled from 32 units to 10.  As a result, this development is still minus two boat licenses.


All utilities except for natural gas are available to this development.  Water is available from the Borough and there are a sufficient number of sewer taps available to the Lakewood Sewage Treatment Plant to allow for the completion of this development plan.  Attached were the engineered utility drawings for Kickapoo and Pow Wow and the building drawings of the townhouse units showing the dimensions of each completed building and each individual unit.  The NPDES approval letter from the Department of Environmental Protection was also included.


The Home Owners Association will control the Townhouse building maintenance, road maintenance and all common areas.  The remaining area around the common area will remain as St. Clair Resort Development Residue.  All property shall remain zoned CR.  Each townhouse owner will have various right-of-ways for access to their unit, the common ground and to the waterfront area.  Numerous nature walking and golf cart trails will be available for the residents of the development to access the lakefront, golf course, Lodge and swimming pool area without using the constructed roadways.



This development plan is consistent with the Indian Lake Planning Commission’s latest report which is titled “Analysis of Finances and Growth of Indian Lake Borough, which was published in December of 1994.  


This development plan revision was approved at the November 12, 2007 Planning Commission meeting.



Miscoe - The purpose of the planning process is that the Borough evaluates a subdivision plan as to whether or not the proposal conforms to the development goals of the Borough.  If the Borough deems that this subdivision plan conforms to the development goals of the Borough, then Mr. St. Clair will need to apply for a building permit and he will also need to apply for a special exception with the Zoning Hearing Board.  The Zoning Hearing Board makes the determination as to whether or not a special exception will be granted to allow this subdivision plan to go forward.



Walters made a motion to approve the modifications to the subdivision plans for the Kickapoo Lakeside Townhouses as they were presented.  Miscoe seconded the motion.  4 ayes, 1 naye, 1 abstention.  Motion carried.  St. Clair filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Secretary.
   
3.
St. Clair Resort Development –Easement-of-Right-of-Way Agreement – Each member of Council was provided with a copy of the easement-of-right-of-way agreement between Indian Lake Borough and St. Clair Resort Development.


Moore stated that according to the map, it looks like the Borough would be losing approximately 20% of their land.  Has anyone looked at the potential of swapping land?  St. Clair stated that he is saving all the land around the sewage plant that he owns to eventually dedicate to the Borough in case the sewage treatment plant needs to be expanded.  Moore requested for that to be put in writing.  

  

Miscoe stated for the record that Terry St. Clair has verbally committed to deed land to the Borough, if it is necessary, to accommodate an expansion to the sewage treatment plant for consideration of granting this easement-of-right-of way.



With no other discussion, Miscoe made a motion to adopt a resolution approving the easement-of-right-of-way agreement with St. Clair Resort Development as it was presented.  Dewar seconded the motion.  6 ayes,    1 abstention.  Motion carried.  St. Clair filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Secretary.

11.
Old Business:  None.
12.
New Business:  None.
At 10:50 P.M. an Executive Session was held to discuss personnel issues.

At 10:55 P.M. Council returned to Regular Session.


With no further business to discuss, Walters moved and Miscoe seconded to adjourn the meeting at 10:55 P.M.  All ayes, motion carried.


The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council will be held on December 12, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa L. Weyant

Borough Manager
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